Smooth Sailing 

by

Eyes Right

Aboard USCGC Alex Haley (WMEC 39)-   The weather was close to perfect, at least by Kodiak Island standards, as we proceeded deliberately out of the Alaskan harbor.  It is a tortuous, and potentially, dangerous passage with large course changes at short intervals.  Shoal water threatens at close range on both port and starboard throughout the transit.  But with the excellent visibility, and a highly trained crew, the Haley had no problems.

I was a guest aboard, and we were on a short (5 hour) shakedown cruise before the cutter deployed in a few days for an extended patrol in the Bering Sea.  Due to my position as Commanding Officer of a Navy submarine in a former life, the Haley’s Captain had granted me access to the bridge so that I could observe his ship in operation.  As I watched his crew working with smooth, disciplined precision, I felt encouraged that this cadre of young Americans was not only performing a necessary and useful mission, but also had mastered a skill set of considerable complexity.  

We are often told how poorly our youngsters perform in academics vis-a-vis the rest of the world, and how this generation does not have the patriotism, or the drive, or the ability to compete.  But, let me tell you that so long as we produce young men and women like those on the Haley, we will do just fine.  

As opposed to the submarines of my era, this ship operates with a mixed crew. There are women aboard, and the ones I saw were certainly more than holding their own.  Obviously, I did not see the ship under patrol conditions, but my experience has been that you can obtain a fairly valid impression of a crew’s expertise by observing the manner in which they conduct getting underway.  The officers were formal and knowledgeable, the NCO’s were firm, but caring, and the enlisted personnel, whether deck hands, engineers, or navigation technicians, were extremely well trained.  

The Haley is now on patrol performing its primary mission of guarding our northern Pacific fisheries.  Obviously, the ship is also constantly on standby to perform rescue operations or to interdict intruders into our territorial waters, whether they be smugglers, terrorists, or simply generic “bad guys.”  Doing anything in the Bering Sea area is inherently dangerous, if only because of the unpredictable and cruel waters.  Falling overboard is essentially a death sentence, even if the unlucky sailor is wearing a survival suit.  It is a thoroughly inhospitable climate.  

But there is no shortage of boating traffic to monitor.  These same seas are home to large cash crops of king crab, halibut and other fishing industry prizes.  Disputes and territorial intrusions are frequent.  The day I was on the Haley, a Japanese fisherman was shot in the head by a sailor on a Russian Coast Guard ship in a dispute which escalated to arms.  The Haley’s nickname is “Bulldog of the Bering,” for obvious reasons.  It would be foolhardy and naïve to venture into these waters unprepared.

So take a moment to offer a word of thanks to the crew and families of the Haley and all of our brave soldiers, sailors, marines, and airmen.  Their sacrifice is allowing you to read this in peace.

I thought you might like to know.
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